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§ 26.45 How do recipients set overall 
goals? 

(a)(1) Except as provided in para-
graph (a)(2) of this section, you must 
set an overall goal for DBE participa-
tion in your DOT-assisted contracts. 

(2) If you are a FTA or FAA recipient 
who reasonably anticipates awarding 
(excluding transit vehicle purchases) 
$250,000 or less in FTA or FAA funds in 
prime contracts in a Federal fiscal 
year, you are not required to develop 
overall goals for FTA or FAA respec-
tively for that fiscal year. However, if 
you have an existing DBE program, it 
must remain in effect and you must 
seek to fulfill the objectives outlined 
in § 26.1. 

(b) Your overall goal must be based 
on demonstrable evidence of the avail-
ability of ready, willing and able DBEs 
relative to all businesses ready, willing 
and able to participate on your DOT- 
assisted contracts (hereafter, the ‘‘rel-
ative availability of DBEs’’). The goal 
must reflect your determination of the 
level of DBE participation you would 
expect absent the effects of discrimina-
tion. You cannot simply rely on either 
the 10 percent national goal, your pre-
vious overall goal or past DBE partici-
pation rates in your program without 
reference to the relative availability of 
DBEs in your market. 

(c) Step 1. You must begin your goal 
setting process by determining a base 
figure for the relative availability of 
DBEs. The following are examples of 
approaches that you may take toward 
determining a base figure. These exam-
ples are provided as a starting point for 
your goal setting process. Any percent-
age figure derived from one of these ex-
amples should be considered a basis 
from which you begin when examining 
all evidence available in your jurisdic-
tion. These examples are not intended 
as an exhaustive list. Other methods or 
combinations of methods to determine 
a base figure may be used, subject to 
approval by the concerned operating 
administration. 

(1) Use DBE Directories and Census Bu-
reau Data. Determine the number of 
ready, willing and able DBEs in your 
market from your DBE directory. 
Using the Census Bureau’s County 
Business Pattern (CBP) data base, de-
termine the number of all ready, will-

ing and able businesses available in 
your market that perform work in the 
same NAICS codes. (Information about 
the CBP data base may be obtained 
from the Census Bureau at their web 
site, www.census.gov/epcd/cbp/view/ 
cbpview.html.) Divide the number of 
DBEs by the number of all businesses 
to derive a base figure for the relative 
availability of DBEs in your market. 

(2) Use a bidders list. Determine the 
number of DBEs that have bid or 
quoted on your DOT-assisted prime 
contracts or subcontracts in the pre-
vious year. Determine the number of 
all businesses that have bid or quoted 
on prime or subcontracts in the same 
time period. Divide the number of DBE 
bidders and quoters by the number for 
all businesses to derive a base figure 
for the relative availability of DBEs in 
your market. 

(3) Use data from a disparity study. Use 
a percentage figure derived from data 
in a valid, applicable disparity study. 

(4) Use the goal of another DOT recipi-
ent. If another DOT recipient in the 
same, or substantially similar, market 
has set an overall goal in compliance 
with this rule, you may use that goal 
as a base figure for your goal. 

(5) Alternative methods. You may use 
other methods to determine a base fig-
ure for your overall goal. Any method-
ology you choose must be based on de-
monstrable evidence of local market 
conditions and be designed to ulti-
mately attain a goal that is rationally 
related to the relative availability of 
DBEs in your market. 

(d) Step 2. Once you have calculated a 
base figure, you must examine all of 
the evidence available in your jurisdic-
tion to determine what adjustment, if 
any, is needed to the base figure in 
order to arrive at your overall goal. 

(1) There are many types of evidence 
that must be considered when adjust-
ing the base figure. These include: 

(i) The current capacity of DBEs to 
perform work in your DOT-assisted 
contracting program, as measured by 
the volume of work DBEs have per-
formed in recent years; 

(ii) Evidence from disparity studies 
conducted anywhere within your juris-
diction, to the extent it is not already 
accounted for in your base figure; and 
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(iii) If your base figure is the goal of 
another recipient, you must adjust it 
for differences in your local market 
and your contracting program. 

(2) If available, you must consider 
evidence from related fields that affect 
the opportunities for DBEs to form, 
grow and compete. These include, but 
are not limited to: 

(i) Statistical disparities in the abil-
ity of DBEs to get the financing, bond-
ing and insurance required to partici-
pate in your program; 

(ii) Data on employment, self-em-
ployment, education, training and 
union apprenticeship programs, to the 
extent you can relate it to the opportu-
nities for DBEs to perform in your pro-
gram. 

(3) If you attempt to make an adjust-
ment to your base figure to account for 
the continuing effects of past discrimi-
nation (often called the ‘‘but for’’ fac-
tor) or the effects of an ongoing DBE 
program, the adjustment must be based 
on demonstrable evidence that is logi-
cally and directly related to the effect 
for which the adjustment is sought. 

(e) Once you have determined a per-
centage figure in accordance with para-
graphs (c) and (d) of this section, you 
should express your overall goal as fol-
lows: 

(1) If you are an FHWA recipient, as 
a percentage of all Federal-aid highway 
funds you will expend in FHWA-as-
sisted contracts in the forthcoming fis-
cal year; 

(2) If you are an FTA or FAA recipi-
ent, as a percentage of all FTA or FAA 
funds (exclusive of FTA funds to be 
used for the purchase of transit vehi-
cles) that you will expend in FTA or 
FAA-assisted contracts in the forth-
coming fiscal year. In appropriate 
cases, the FTA or FAA Administrator 
may permit you to express your overall 
goal as a percentage of funds for a par-
ticular grant or project or group of 
grants and/or projects. 

(f)(1) If you set overall goals on a fis-
cal year basis, you must submit them 
to the applicable DOT operating ad-
ministration for review on August 1 of 
each year, unless the Administrator of 
the concerned operating administra-
tion establishes a different submission 
date. 

(2) If you are an FTA or FAA recipi-
ent and set your overall goal on a 
project or grant basis, you must sub-
mit the goal for review at a time deter-
mined by the FTA or FAA Adminis-
trator. 

(3) You must include with your over-
all goal submission a description of the 
methodology you used to establish the 
goal, including your base figure and 
the evidence with which it was cal-
culated, and the adjustments you made 
to the base figure and the evidence re-
lied on for the adjustments. You should 
also include a summary listing of the 
relevant available evidence in your ju-
risdiction and, where applicable, an ex-
planation of why you did not use that 
evidence to adjust your base figure. 
You must also include your projection 
of the portions of the overall goal you 
expect to meet through race-neutral 
and race-conscious measures, respec-
tively (see § 26.51(c)). 

(4) You are not required to obtain 
prior operating administration concur-
rence with the your overall goal. How-
ever, if the operating administration’s 
review suggests that your overall goal 
has not been correctly calculated, or 
that your method for calculating goals 
is inadequate, the operating adminis-
tration may, after consulting with you, 
adjust your overall goal or require that 
you do so. The adjusted overall goal is 
binding on you. 

(5) If you need additional time to col-
lect data or take other steps to develop 
an approach to setting overall goals, 
you may request the approval of the 
concerned operating administration for 
an interim goal and/or goal-setting 
mechanism. Such a mechanism must: 

(i) Reflect the relative availability of 
DBEs in your local market to the max-
imum extent feasible given the data 
available to you; and 

(ii) Avoid imposing undue burdens on 
non-DBEs. 

(g) In establishing an overall goal, 
you must provide for public participa-
tion. This public participation must in-
clude: 

(1) Consultation with minority, wom-
en’s and general contractor groups, 
community organizations, and other 
officials or organizations which could 
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be expected to have information con-
cerning the availability of disadvan-
taged and non-disadvantaged busi-
nesses, the effects of discrimination on 
opportunities for DBEs, and your ef-
forts to establish a level playing field 
for the participation of DBEs. 

(2) A published notice announcing 
your proposed overall goal, informing 
the public that the proposed goal and 
its rationale are available for inspec-
tion during normal business hours at 
your principal office for 30 days fol-
lowing the date of the notice, and in-
forming the public that you and the 
Department will accept comments on 
the goals for 45 days from the date of 
the notice. The notice must include ad-
dresses to which comments may be 
sent, and you must publish it in gen-
eral circulation media and available 
minority-focused media and trade asso-
ciation publications. 

(h) Your overall goals must provide 
for participation by all certified DBEs 
and must not be subdivided into group- 
specific goals. 

[64 FR 5126, Feb. 2, 1999, as amended at 64 FR 
34570, June 28, 1999; 65 FR 68951, Nov. 15, 2000; 
68 FR 35553, June 16, 2003] 

§ 26.47 Can recipients be penalized for 
failing to meet overall goals? 

(a) You cannot be penalized, or treat-
ed by the Department as being in non-
compliance with this rule, because 
your DBE participation falls short of 
your overall goal, unless you have 
failed to administer your program in 
good faith. 

(b) If you do not have an approved 
DBE program or overall goal, or if you 
fail to implement your program in 
good faith, you are in noncompliance 
with this part. 

§ 26.49 How are overall goals estab-
lished for transit vehicle manufac-
turers? 

(a) If you are an FTA recipient, you 
must require in your DBE program 
that each transit vehicle manufac-
turer, as a condition of being author-
ized to bid or propose on FTA-assisted 
transit vehicle procurements, certify 
that it has complied with the require-
ments of this section. You do not in-
clude FTA assistance used in transit 
vehicle procurements in the base 

amount from which your overall goal is 
calculated. 

(b) If you are a transit vehicle manu-
facturer, you must establish and sub-
mit for FTA’s approval an annual over-
all percentage goal. In setting your 
overall goal, you should be guided, to 
the extent applicable, by the principles 
underlying § 26.45. The base from which 
you calculate this goal is the amount 
of FTA financial assistance included in 
transit vehicle contracts you will per-
form during the fiscal year in question. 
You must exclude from this base funds 
attributable to work performed outside 
the United States and its territories, 
possessions, and commonwealths. The 
requirements and procedures of this 
part with respect to submission and ap-
proval of overall goals apply to you as 
they do to recipients. 

(c) As a transit vehicle manufacturer, 
you may make the certification re-
quired by this section if you have sub-
mitted the goal this section requires 
and FTA has approved it or not dis-
approved it. 

(d) As a recipient, you may, with 
FTA approval, establish project-spe-
cific goals for DBE participation in the 
procurement of transit vehicles in lieu 
of complying through the procedures of 
this section. 

(e) If you are an FHWA or FAA re-
cipient, you may, with FHWA or FAA 
approval, use the procedures of this 
section with respect to procurements 
of vehicles or specialized equipment. If 
you choose to do so, then the manufac-
turers of this equipment must meet the 
same requirements (including goal ap-
proval by FHWA or FAA) as transit ve-
hicle manufacturers must meet in 
FTA-assisted procurements. 

§ 26.51 What means do recipients use 
to meet overall goals? 

(a) You must meet the maximum fea-
sible portion of your overall goal by 
using race-neutral means of facili-
tating DBE participation. Race-neutral 
DBE participation includes any time a 
DBE wins a prime contract through 
customary competitive procurement 
procedures, is awarded a subcontract 
on a prime contract that does not 
carry a DBE goal, or even if there is a 
DBE goal, wins a subcontract from a 
prime contractor that did not consider 
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